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November 19, 2010

The Honorable Les Gara

Alaska House of Representatives
716 W. 4th Ave. Suite 310
Anchorage AK, 99501-2133

Dear Representative Gara,

In light of the postponement of our scheduled meeting regarding the status of 2010 foster
care reform efforts | wanted to update you on the issues. Ilook forward to meeting with
you in the near future, and to working with you to further improve the lives of Alaska’s
children and youth in foster care.

In advance of a meeting, 1 want to touch on some of the points you raised and inform you
of some of the progress that has been achieved since your letter of October 12.

Regarding the implementation of the provisions of HB 126, a small number of youth in
the past have been released from foster care when continuced care would have been to
their benefit. Changes in our 1L procedures, effective October 1, 2010 have made
Regional Independent Living Specialists (RIL.S) responsible for developing transition
plans for all youth age 17 and older. In light of HB 126, transition plans will be revised
to include a thorough review of continued support and future requirements if the youth
chooscs to re-enter custody at a later date.

Recent federal changes to the Fostering Connections Act, allows states to pursue federal
rcimburscments for foster care for youth to age 21. However, the federal requirements
indicate that should statcs choosc to accept reimbursement for youth to age 21, the states
must also open this option to youth to age 21 for the adoption and guardianship subsidy
programs as well. HB 126 is currently funded with general fund and anticipated federal
reimbursement amounts. OCS will implement HB 126 extended foster care using only
general funds until it can be determined whether or not existing gencral fund will
adequately support the program or extended adoption and guardianship subsidies will be
pursued.

[t has been. and continues to be the policy of OCS to utilize transportation funds to allow
foster youth who move between placements to stay in their original school for the
remainder of the school term. The additional $80,000 for I'Y 11 will assist us in
implementing this policy further.
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Since we reccived your letter an RFFP, Mentoring for Independent Living was posted on
November 4, 2010. Although the service area is statewide, the proposal evaluation
committec will favor those proposing to serve two or more population centers. The
deadline for proposals has been extended to December 10, 2010.

In the Fall, 2010 40 youth received funding to attend the University of Alaska, AVTEC
and other colleges out of state. Through coordination with the University of Alaska, nine
supplemental tuition waivers were issued to youth attending the University of Alaska.
This was in addition to the 10 Presidential Tuition Waivers, for a grand total of 19 tuition
waivers.

Additional waivers will be issued for the Spring, 2011 semester. Regional Independent
Living Specialists contacted all youth who received a waiver and are providing case
management services. The RILS are utilizing the additional funds to provide
occupational and post sccondary training opportunities to youth both in and out of
custody. Wc currently have youth utilizing these funds at UAF Community & Technical
College and in UAI’s Nurse Aide Program. Mectings have taken place with the
Department of Labor and Workforce Development to create coordination of services to
utilize funds for Carcer Exploration and to provide for Apprenticeship and On-the-Job
training opportunitics for foster care youth.

I understand your concern with the case load of the four RILS and share your belief that
two additional staff will positively impact the outcomes of youth coming out of care.
Posting of these jobs is anticipated to take place in the near future.

Regarding the housing assistance funds, to date a total seven youth have utilized these
funds for a total of 28 months of housing assistance. We arc continuing to make efforts
to promote this assistancc and are contacting all youth out of care, in each rcgion of the
state.

With respect to the formal FosterWear cards, they have been printed and sent out to all
licensed providers. Cards for unlicensed providers have been sent to the ficld offices as
well. We regularly print Foster Wear information in the Alaska Center For Resource
Families (ACRT) newsletter and 1zabel Bower's is currently working on a “print mailer”
that will be sent out after the holidays.

I am also looking forward to working with you on the new initiatives you outlined in your
letter. Dce Pearson and Mike Sobosinski of UAA have discuss peer mentorship in
general and will be meeting again to discuss this service dclivery more in depth. Dee is
exploring a pilot project for peer mentorships for youth attending the University Fall,
2011.
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The above is a brief update on the status of some of the initiatives and programs that OCS
is working on. I greatly look forward to exploring in morc depth at our next meeting
these subjects and any others you would like to talk about in our cfforts to improve the
lives and futurcs of Alaska’s children and young people.

Sipecrely,
A7 WL

L
risty [.awton
Acting Director

Cc:  Tracy Spartz Campbell. Deputy Director
Dee Pearson. Independent Living Coordinator
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March 30, 2011

Senator Bettye Davis
State Capital Room 30
Juneau, AK 99801

Dear Senator Davis,

Thank you for introducing SB 82, a bill focused on improving Alaska’s foster care program and
protecting children to the best of our ability. Covenant House Alaska (CHA) serves Alaska’s
homeless and at-risk youth through our Crisis Center, Transitional Living Programs, Healthcare
and Educational/Employment Support. CHA appreciates your commitment to keeping Alaska’s
youth as safe and healthy as possible.

SB 82 enacts the following changes to protect foster care youth:

(1) SB 82 requires the department to seek permanency for all youth and, if positive
permanency plans are unsuccessful, imposes substantive and procedural protections
around planning for youth to be placed in another planned permanent living arrangement;
(2) SB 82 simplifies the application process to become a foster home and allows the
department to waive strict compliance with building code requitements for foster and
relative placements if the placement is in the child's best interest and is otherwise
preferable and safe; and

(3) SB 82 requires the department to make all reasonable efforts to place siblings
together.

All of the changes listed above evince strong policy underpinnings. Specific to CHA's population
of homeless and runaway youth, the provisions regarding waiving strict building code compliance
for relatives’ homes and placing siblings together are particularly noteworthy. Research indicates
that foster care youth who are placed with siblings in the home of a relative or family friend,
usually in a familiar community, tend to run away less frequently.

These statutory changes may be viewed as measures targeted to prevent youth homelessness.
And, just as important, if a youth comes to Covenant House from the foster care system who
qualifies for extended court supervision, it appears that this legislation would allow CHA to work
with the department to continue to provide services for the youth.

Thank you for your efforts at protecting Alaska’s vulnerable children. Please do not hesitate to
contact me if | can answer any questions or provide further feedback on SB 82.

Sincerely, :

Deirdre A. Cronin
Executive Director



Rips

Advisory Board on Alcohollsm

and Drug Abuse
ALASKA MENTAL HEALTH BOARD

’&badg ADVISORY BOARD ON ALCOHOLISM AND DRUG ABUSE
.;"’f 431 NORTI FRANKLIN STREET, SUITE 200

JUNEAU, ALASKA 99801
am hb (907) 465-8920

Alaska Mental Health Board
February 23, 2011

Representative Les Gara
Alaska State Legislature
State Capitol, Room 500
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Re: Support for HB 33

Dear Representative Gara,

On behalf of the Alaska Mental Health Board and the Advisory Board on Alcoholism and Drug
Abuse, I would like to express our thanks and appreciation for the commitment that you and your
co-sponsors have made to improving the lives of Alaskan children in foster care. HB 33
continues that process of system improvement, and we support the small but very significant
changes that better prioritize the needs of foster children.

Being removed from your home, even when that home is not a safe or healthy environment, is
traumatic. Being removed from your home and then separated from your brothers and sisters
compounds the initial harm caused by abuse or neglect exponentially. While we know this from
research and study, the Boards recognized fully the devastating effect this separation has on
foster children when we heard from youth involved in the 2011 Youth Policy Summit. No child
should have to beg, plead and fight for years to see a brother or sister, and yet we heard how this
is the case for far too many youth who grow up in foster care.

HB 33 also prioritizes family connections as an important source of strength, support and
resiliency for children and youth who experience abuse or neglect by making family placements
easier in rural Alaska. Too often children in rural Alaska are placed with foster parents in urban
communities rather than with relatives in villages, with the justification that the rural homes fail
to meet foster care licensing standards. How can an aunt in a village where no one has running
water cver hope to care for a niece or nephew who is in need, if there is no reasonableness
standard in determining a safe physical environment for placement? HB 33 provides that element

of reason to family placement decisions.

We are grateful lor your continued advocacy for Alaska's children and are glad to be able to

support HB 33.
Sincerely.

GRS —

J. Kate Burkhart
Exceutive Director

ce: Representative Bill Thomas
Representative Bob [Herron
Representative Berta Gardner
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January 2", 2011

Representative Les Gara
State of Alaska

State Capitol, Room 500
Juneau, Alaska 99801-1182

Dear Representative Gara:
The National Association of Social Workers (NASW) — Alaska Chapter, a membership organization that
represents over 500 social workers across the State of Alaska, supports The Alaska Foster Family Protection

Act,

The mission of NASW is to enhance the effective functioning and well-being of individuals, families, and
communities through its work and through its advocacy. The Alaska Foster Family Projection act upholds this
mission by ensuring that Alaska’s most vulnerable children can more easily transition into safe and permanent
homes. The increase in the number of rural foster care placements is especially crucial so youth in rural Alaska
can continue to live in their home communities. Research demonstrates that youth from rural communities, and
specifically Alaska Native youth, have more promising futures when they are able to maintain connection with
their communities and tribes,

Thank you for your consistent attention to child welfare issues in Alaska. We look forward to working with you
on behalf of children and families in our state.

Sincerely,

7 A e AT

Meg Loomis. MSW
Executive Director
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January 26, 2011

The Honorable Les Gara
Alaska House of Representatives

State Capital
Juneau, AK. 99801-1181

RE: HB 33: Stability and Opportunity for Foster Youth

Dear Representative Gara,

The members of the Alaska Behavioral Health Association would like to inform you of
their support for this legislation. It's intent is consistent with the goals and values of
the members that provide services in our state and also provides opportunities to
expand a system that is currently incapable of meeting the needs of youth.

Our providers have experienced tremendous difficulties in placing children and youth
back in their home communities when a foster home is required due to the home
situation of the biological parents. Frequently, homes may be available but they don't
meet the more ridged codes and standards that govern construction in metropolitan
areas. While no one would ever want a child placed in an unsafe environment, we are
aware that minor code violations can be prohibitively expensive to repair and a foster

home can be lost.

We hear reports from providers that it often takes up to six months or more from the
time a family begins the application process and they are finally able to accept a child in
their home. We appreciate the careful attention to ensure that a child is placed in a
safe environment; however, redundancy and over-attention can become a barrier rather

than a safe guard.

Thank you for your commitment to foster children and working to make their lives
better.

Sincerely,

Donn Bennice, Ph.D.
President
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ALASKA ASSOCIATION OF
Homes for Children

Alaska Baptist Family Services
Anchorage, AK

Alaska Children's Services
Anchorage, AK

Alaska Family Services
Palmer, AK

Covenant House of Alaska
Anchorage, AK

Family Centered Services of Alaska
Fairbanks, AK

Juneau Youth Services
Juneau, AK

Kenai Peninsula Community Care
Center
Kenai, AK

Maniilaq Association
Kotzebue, AK

Nome Children's Home
Nome, AK

orth Slope Borough Children's
ervices
Barrow, AK

North Star Behavioral Health
Anchorage & Palmer, AK

Presbytcrian Hospitality House
Fairbanks, AK

Providence Behavioral Health
Systems
Anchorage, AK

Residential Youth Care
Ketchikan, AK

Searhc
Sitka, AK

The Boys and Girls Home of Alaska
Fairbanks, AK

The Salvation Army Booth Memorial
Home
Anchorage, AK

Youth Advacates of Sitka
Sitka, AK

March 7, 2011

Senator Bettye Davis
Alaska Senate

State Capitol

Juneau, Alaska 99801

RE: SB 82: Stability and Opportunity for Foster Youth
Dear Senator Davis,

Alaska Association of Homes for Children (AAHC) thanks you for introducing
legislation to improve the service delivery of foster care. Several agencies within
our association provide foster care and many of the youth we serve benefit from
this critical service.

Unfortunately, we all have witnessed children on long waiting lists for a viable
foster care placement for various reasons. The intent of SB 82 provides concrete
solutions to streamline the process for foster parents, develop resources for
children, and reinforce the goals related to permanency planning.

Placing children in rural areas poses additional challenges related to numerous
licensing issues. It can be extremely difficult finding foster homes that meet state
licensing requirements. Licensing variances for homes failing to meet specific
codes when indicated would provide opportunities for families to open up their
homes to provide care for foster children.

Foster care provides for a very cost effective way of helping children. Allowing
more families to commit to the many Alaskan children waiting for a quality home
creates a win win opportunity for all. AAHC truly appreciates your continued
efforts to assist with the foster care system in Alaska.

The provisions within your bill would provide a wise investment in the health and
wellbeing of Alaska’s children.

Thank youi i %'

Brad Ohs
AAHC President

cc: Representative Les Gara
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The Honorable Les Gara Ik

Alaska House of Representatives
State Capitol
Juneau, AK 99801-1182

Alaska
Child_ren’s
Services

RE: HB 33: Stability and Opportunity for Foster Youth

Dear Representative Gara:

This letter is to inform you of the strong support the Administration and Board of Directors have
for the above-mentioned bill. It’s intent is consistent with the goals and values of the Treatment
Foster Care Program operated by Alaska Children’s Services and provides opportunities to
expand a system that is currently incapable of meeting the needs of youth.

We are particularly appreciative of the section regarding permanency placement. As you have
stated the ultimate goal in foster care is to place a child in a good, stable, permanent home
through adoption, guardianship, or reunification. Frequently, however, in our haste to find a
child a bed or a raof over their head, we lose sight of this goal. By adding additional oversight to

the permanency planning process, this goal can be reached.

Alaska Children’s Services has experienced tremendous difficulties in placing children and
youth back in their home communities when a foster home is required due to the home situation
of the biological parents. Frequently, homes may be available but don’t meet the more rigid
codes and standards that govern construction in metropolitan areas. While no one would ever
want to place a child in an unsafe environment, we are aware that minor code violations can be
prohibitively expensive to repair and a foster home can be lost.

Alaska Children’s Services has three full-time professional staff who comprise the treatment
foster care licensing department. They report that it frequently takes up to six months or more
from the time a family begins the application process and they are finally able to accept a child in
their home. We appreciate the careful attention to ensure that a child is placed in a safe
cnvironment; however, redundancy and over-attention can become a barrier rather than a

safeguard.

Overall, thank you very much for your continued cornmitment to one of our most vulnerable
populations, our foster children, and please advise if there is more we can do to support this

legislation.

/
' Sy //;,"/ /7
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Jim Maley,
President & CLO
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February 8, 2011

Representative Les Gara
Alaska State Legislature
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Representative Gara;

I am writing in support of HB33, the legislation you have proposed relating to foster care in
Alaska. Denali Family Services (DFS) is a comununity mental health agency that provides
therapeutic foster carc to many children in the custody of the State / Office of Children’s
Services. DFS is also a child placement agency and in that role, processes foster home
applications and licenses foster home in cooperation with OCS (i.e., the license is still a State
foster care license). As an agency licensing foster homes, we support using the variance for
homes in rural communities as long as the home is a safe environment and there are adequate

ways to exit the home in case of a fire.

Denali Family Services serves many adolescents who are moving from care to independence and
I am especially pleased to see the language changes that will make extending foster care to age
21 easily accessible for youth who want to take advantage of that opportunity. For youth who do
not have a support system in place, those additional three years can make a huge difference in

their maturity and readiness to survive on their own,

With regard to the application process for foster parents, DFS has significantly reduced our
paperwork requirements in the last two years, In addition, effective this fiscal year, DFS will be
utilizing a new foster parent training curricula (Presley Ridge). This curricula offers foster care
providers in-depth, specialized training and OCS has agreed that DFS’ foster parents who
complete the Presley Ridge training will not have (o take the OCS CORE training. This change
will provide foster parents with more specialized training while maintaining the total hours at a

number (per year) that is manageable.

On behalf of Denali Family Services, I am writing in support of HB33. Should you need
additional information, please feel fice to contact me at 907-222-2322.

Sincerely,

KM%M—/

onne M, Chase, Ph1), LCSW
resident / CEO



